The USS: How did it come to this? Nick Hillman





Higher Education Policy Institute

HEPI Report 115

About the author

Nick Hillman has been the Director of HEPI since 2014. He previously worked as the Special Adviser to David Willetts during his time as the Minister for Universities and Science.

Before starting to work on higher education policy in 2007, Nick spent eight years working on pensions policy – initially, at Westminster (2000-03) for the Shadow Secretary of State for Social Security (later Work and Pensions) and, subsequently, in the City of London for the Association of British Insurers (2003-07).

Nick led the insurance industry's response to the Pensions Act 2004, the legislation that has contributed to some of the recent USS issues, and he was a member of the Joint Working Group, which advised the Government on work-based pensions.

He is the author of *Quelling the Pensions Storm: Lessons from the past* (Policy Exchange, 2008) and various publications on higher education, but this is the first time that he has combined his interests in pensions and universities.

Acknowledgements

As the endnotes make clear, this paper makes fairly heavy use of Sir Douglas Logan's book *The Birth of a Pension Scheme: A History of the Universities Superannuation Scheme* (Liverpool University Press, 1985). Along with the Hale and Maddex reports, this idiosyncratic book should be the first point of call for anyone who wishes to know more about the origins of the USS and its antecedent, the FSSU.

Part of Chapter 6 is based on the House of Commons Library Research Briefing Paper on the *Universities Superannuation Scheme (USS)* by Djuna Thurley. The House of Commons Library is a fantastic resource on a wide range of issues, and their Briefing Paper provides a useful and objective summary of recent changes.

A draft version of this paper was circulated in early 2019 to a variety of people with a deep interest in the USS. Their comments have considerably improved the paper but any errors or opinions remain the complete responsibility of the author.

Contents

| 1. Introduction | 7 |
|----------------------------------------|----|
| 2. Babyboomers and university pensions | 13 |
| 3. University pensions before the USS | 19 |
| 4. The origins of the USS | 23 |
| 5. The operation of the USS | 31 |
| 6. The current position of the USS | 39 |
| 7. Conclusion | 49 |
| Endnotes | 57 |

Glossary

AUT – Association of University Teachers FSSU – Federated Superannuation System for Universities CVCP – Committee of Vice-Chancellors and Principals UCU – University and College Union USS – Universities Superannuation Scheme UUK – Universities UK

1. Introduction

Major changes can emerge from unexpected places. So it was with the establishment of the Universities Superannuation Scheme (USS) in 1975.

A Federated Superannuation System for Universities (FSSU) had been established just before the First World War. But it was a defined contribution rather than a defined benefit scheme. This means the investment risk was on members, that is university staff, not university employers. It seemed to some people inferior to pensions in other sectors and appeared increasingly out of date over time.

Then, in the 1950s, there were concerns that senior university staff were avoiding tax via extra pension arrangements on top of the FSSU. A committee of the great and the good considered what should be done.

In 1960, their report outlined potential new pension arrangements for university staff. These took a 'terminalsalary' approach. In other words, the level of pension would be based for the first time on providing a fixed proportion of each member's final salary over their last three years in work. Yet, rather than recommending this model, the report left the decision over whether to adopt such a change with universities and the University Grants Commission.

Gradually, bolstered by a second influential report and tax changes that made the FSSU less attractive over time, the tide turned in favour of a final salary scheme. But the USS had modest beginnings. At the first proper planning meeting in December 1970, it was declared the Scheme should be headed by someone on a salary of £7,000 to £7,500 overseeing 15 to 20 staff. It was thought 'the organisation should not require its own computer.'¹

www.hepi.ac.uk

Differences between defined contribution and defined benefit pension schemes²

Defined contribution

These can be workplace pensions arranged by an employer or private pensions, such as personal pensions, arranged by an individual. They are sometimes called 'money purchase' schemes. What you will receive depends on how much is paid in, how well the investments perform and how the money is taken out.

Defined benefit

These are usually workplace pensions based on your salary and how long you have worked for your employer. They include 'final salary' and 'career average' schemes. What you will receive depends upon your pension scheme's rules rather than investment performance or how much you have paid in, for the pension provider promises a certain amount each year when you retire.

Since the USS began in 1975, it has become the largest private pension fund in the UK, with over £60 billion of assets and around 420,000 members. There are approximately:

- 200,000 active members;
- 150,000 deferred members; and
- 70,000 pensioners.³

The USS is in the top 50 biggest pension funds in the world.⁴

The USS owns a chain of motorway service stations, Moto, in partnership with a private equity firm. It also owns the Grand Arcade, a shopping centre in Cambridge city centre.

Its acquisition of the Australian transport company Brisbane Airtrain prompted the question: 'Is it a bird? Is it a train? No, it's the Universities Superannuation Scheme Limited'.⁵

By 2018, 128 USS employees were earning over $\pm 100,000$ (with two on more than $\pm 1,000,000$) and there were almost 500 staff in total – and, presumably, a similar number of computers.

'Is it a bird? Is it a train? No, it's the Universities Superannuation Scheme Limited'.

The USS was established on a 'joint-andseveral' basis, rather than each employer having its own ringfenced section with its own assets and liabilities. So all the member institutions are in it together and they are collectively responsible for resolving any challenges.

The size of the USS has not insulated it against controversy: for example, in 2017, the Scheme was reported to have the largest pension deficit in the UK at £17,500,000,000 (on a FRS17 accounting basis).⁶ Questions over the existence and scale of the shortfall, the acceptable level of future contributions from employers and employees and the appropriate level of benefits led to a proposal from Universities UK (UUK) to end the defined benefit nature of the Scheme, prompting a major industrial dispute among staff at over 60 UK universities during 2018.

This led to stike action and, after it had ended, a legacy of tension remained. The dispute was complicated by the fact that some senior staff at the affected institutions had different views on the industrial action. A number of vice-chancellors veered away from the official position of their representative body, Universities UK, and towards that of the strikers. Some even joined their staff on picket lines.⁷

Students were divided between those who backed the strikers, as the National Union of Students did, and others who thought

their high fees should insulate them against disruptions.⁸ Thousands of students, including supporters and sceptics of the strike, sought refunds for lost teaching time.⁹

The dispute was eventually paused when Universities UK and the University and College Union agreed on a Joint Expert Panel to consider the valuation of the USS. In response to the Panel's first report in September 2018, the University and College Union (UCU), which had started the industrial action, claimed victory in 'turning back the tide which has swept away the guaranteed pensions of so many other workers.'¹⁰

Timeline of the FSSU / USS

1913: Launch of the Federated Superannuation System for Universities (FSSU)

1920: Increase in employers' contributions to the FSSU

1975: Launch of the Universities Superannuation Scheme (USS)

1983: Increase in employers' contributions to the USS

1997: Reduction in employers' contributions to the USS

2009: Increase in employers' contributions to the USS

2011: Increase in contributions and new career-average scheme for new members

2016: Increase in contributions and final salary section closed to existing members, with a new defined contribution section for higher salaries.

2018: Proposal to close career-average scheme leads to industrial action

Acres of print have been published about the state of the USS, the dispute and what should happen in the future. But the recent discussions on the USS have been unusual. They have focused to an excessive degree on the – admittedly crucially important – finer technical points of pensions policy, particularly on how the value of a pension fund should be assessed. Sight of the bigger picture has been lost.

HEPI has not written in detail about the USS before, in part because it has been covered in such detail by others. We are doing so now because it is important to stand back, see the wood as well as the trees and to understand how the wood came to exist in the first place.

2. Babyboomers and university pensions

Babyboomers

The story of the USS outlined in the following pages provides a clear example of how the post-war baby boomers have often done well at the expense of others when it comes to acquiring financial assets, including pension wealth.¹¹

For example, an academic born in 1950 was likely to be:

- 1. aged 25 and just settling down in their career in 1975 when the USS was founded, enabling them to achieve 40 years' service and a full pension on reaching the USS retirement age of 65; and
- 2. aged 66 and newly retired in 2016, when the final salary scheme was closed to existing staff.

One specific example of how babyboomers have done better than academics born later is the first major reforms to the USS, which occurred in 2011. The final salary scheme was closed to new members and replaced with a career average scheme, which typically means lower pensions because each member's salary history, rather than just their final salary, comes to determine the level of their pension. The change protected the financial position of existing employees but was predicted to reduce the future benefits of new staff significantly. According to one analysis:

In October 2011 future members of USS lost 65% of their pension wealth (or roughly £100,000 per head), equivalent to a reduction of roughly 11% in their total compensation, while those aged over 57 years lost almost nothing.¹²

This all confirms the general verdict of David Willetts (born 1956) who, before becoming the Minister for Universities and Science in 2010, said:

Because the baby boom is such a big cohort we can track their progress through society like a python eating a pig – watching the bulge work its way through ... We've ended up with a world which very much operates in our economic interest.¹³

There was not much Willetts could do in public to address the USS issues while he was the Minister responsible for higher education because it is a private sector, rather than a public sector, pension scheme. He did, however, send a warning shot across the bows in 2013: 'It would be wrong to expect students to bail out pension deficits to support pension schemes that are far more generous than students are likely to enjoy when they're older.'¹⁴

Indeed, the big increases in tuition fees over which first Labour and then the Conservative and Liberal Democrat Coalition presided, along with the concomitant decline in direct public funding to universities, removed some of the moral

'It would be wrong to expect students to bail out pension deficits to support pension schemes that are far more generous than students are likely to enjoy when they're older.'

authority held by Government Ministers in relation to the USS. This is because the fee changes emphasised the autonomy and independence of universities and no longer could it be said that taxpayers were covering the majority of the burden for employers' contributions. (If fees were to be significantly reduced in future, this could conceivably change back.)

Additionally, there is a long-held fear among officials in Whitehall that government intervention in the governance

employer(s). This is excessively difficult. In the words of the first report of the Joint Expert Panel on the USS:

of the USS could prove counter-productive. It could, for example, potentially influence the actions of any independent Chair of the Joint Negotiating Committee, who – in those circumstances – could need to emphasise their independence. It could also be tricky for policymakers, who have made their own unfunded pension commitments in relation to the public sector, to take action to stop the university sector from doing so in relation to a funded scheme. In December 2017, the Government's position on the USS was summarised by David Gauke, who was then the Work and Pensions Secretary, in the House of Commons: 'It would be improper for the Government to tell the joint negotiation [*sic*] committee how to run the scheme.'¹⁵

Meanwhile, those running the USS have had their hands tied. They were left having to operate within a restrictive legal framework put in place just before the first babyboomer generation retired. For example, the Pensions Act 2004 compelled pension schemes to be better funded than had often been the case in the past, starting in 2005. This was the year that the first post-war babies, born in 1945, reached the age of 60 (then, the State Pension Age for women as well as

pension schemes, has to find an appropriate balance between future members, current staff, former staff who are not yet pensioners and pensioners as well as the sponsoring

the age at which non-reduced benefits could first be taken from the USS).

Intergenerational fairness

Successful pensions policy, especially in relation to collective occupational

'We will not know if there has really been a cross subsidy between generations of members until after the event.' We will not know if there has really been a cross subsidy between generations of members until after the event. The Panel believes that it is unlikely that any outcome can provide complete fairness between generations.¹⁶

In the corporate world, it has been typical to close defined benefit pension schemes (such as final salary schemes), in which members are told to expect a certain level of pension and employers take the risks. They have often been closed first to new members and subsequently to everyone, while the value of pensions in payment has been protected in law. The schemes have typically been replaced with cheaper defined contribution schemes, in which employers tend to take on no risk and which have no predetermined benefit levels.

In the main public services, this process has proved harder to effect even though the cost pressures (such as rising longevity) are the same as those in the private sector. Factors such as higher staff membership of trades unions, the absence of shareholders looking for a profit and a desire to ensure positive working conditions relative to the private sector seem to have made a difference. While reforms have been made to ensure public sector schemes become more affordable, the entitlement of current employees to defined benefit pensions has been protected to some extent, although it has typically meant shifting from final salary to career average benefits.

Universities are generally independent charitable institutions offering substantial public services partially at taxpayers' expense. But they are not part of the public sector. So they sit somewhere between the corporate world and the public sector. Recent disputes have been over whether changes like those undertaken in the private sector should be applied to the USS, when – for example – members of the Teachers' Pension Scheme remain entitled to a defined benefit pension.

So far, defined benefit provision has survived, but alternative cost-saving measures have occurred, including increasing the proportion of academic staff on cheaper short-term contracts.¹⁷

Active membership of private sector occupational pension scheme by benefit structure



Source: Office for National Statistics

What this report does not cover

Since the wave of new universities in 1992 created from the former polytechnics, the Teachers' Pension Scheme (TPS) has had substantial coverage of university staff.¹⁸ The TPS has undergone major changes in recent years, including shifting from final salary to career average provision. Further increases to contribution levels for active members (which are tiered from 7.40 per cent to 11.70 per cent) and sponsoring institutions (16.48 per cent since 2015) are expected following the Budget of 2018.¹⁹ The Government has announced a consultation on the effect of changes to employer contributions on higher education institutions and others and promised a

new assessment on the long-term viability of the Scheme.²⁰ Comparisons are often made between the USS and the TPS, but the latter is not covered in any detail in this report. Nor is the Local Government Pension Scheme, which covers many other university staff. Other pension schemes exist in the university sector too, for example for support staff and students' union staff, but these are also not discussed.

In addition, while the pages that follow discuss the recent row over the true size of the USS deficit, they exclude a detailed consideration of it. This is because the issue has been covered in considerable detail elsewhere – the Wikipedia entry for the dispute alone is over 12,000 words (and similar in length to this whole paper).²¹

Instead, the following chapters look at how the USS came to face the tricky challenges it does today.

3. University pensions before the USS

At the end of the nineteenth century, university staff were not entitled to pensions. This contrasted unfavourably with the position of school teachers, thanks to the Elementary School Teachers (Superannuation) Act 1898.

In the early years of the twentieth century, the position started to change: Owens College, which became the Victoria University of Manchester, and the University College of Liverpool set up their own schemes.²² Others followed. But the lack of a single pension scheme for different institutions risked hampering the transfer of staff.

By 1913, the Board of Education's Advisory Committee on grants to universities backed a single scheme. It assigned £8,400 a year to 14 institutions – including £1,000 each to Liverpool and Manchester, £950 to University College, London, and £800 to Birmingham – out of a total annual grant to institutions of £149,000.²³

Establishing the first pension scheme for universities²⁴

The Second Report from the Board of Education's Advisory Committee on the Distribution of Exchequer Grants to Universities and University Colleges in England (1913) reported considerable support for new pension arrangements:

The establishment of a federated superannuation system is so essentially a matter for the Universities and Colleges themselves that, however desirable its institution may be, we should not have felt justified in making this recommendation unless we had satisfied ourselves, in the course of our informal visitations, that an attempt to facilitate such a scheme would be generally welcome. The lack of transferability may have helped institutions in the short term but it was thought to be against the longterm interests of higher education and contrasted with arrangements in the civil service:

Many of the regulations contained in existing schemes are, and are probably intended to be, in restraint of retirement or acceptance of a post elsewhere. In many cases the beneficiary after years of service can only take a post in another University by sacrificing a portion of the sum which has been accumulated for his benefit. This restraint can only be justified, if it can be justified at all, by regarding the service of a single University as a profession comparable with the Civil Service. The truer view is that the teachers in all the Universities constitute a profession, and that transference from one University to another should not be accompanied by a financial penalty any more than is transference from one Government Office to another.

Better pension arrangements were also regarded as a way to attract high-quality staff:

It should be to the interest of the Universities as a whole to co-operate in providing a moderate pension for all their teachers, as the excellence of the staff will in certain measure depend on the pecuniary inducement to enter University service.

The Committee recommended contributions worth 10 per cent of salary 'and that not more than half of this percentage should be contributed by the beneficiary.'²⁵ In 1920, employers' contributions to the Federated Superannuation System for Universities (FSSU) doubled to 10 per cent, but the scheme was otherwise relatively stable for decades.²⁶

The key features of the FSSU differed in important ways from many other occupational pension schemes.

- 1. It was common for people who left a job that came with a pension to recoup their own contributions but to lose access to any contributions paid by their employer. But the FSSU allowed all contributions to be retained by the member, allowing people to move between universities without financial loss.²⁷
- 2. Member's benefits were unrelated to their final salaries but were dependent on factors such as the performance of whichever one of the insurance companies associated with the FSSU their contributions were invested with.
- 3. On leaving the employment of a university, someone's FSSU policy could be paid in cash, meaning the money could be used for any purpose. But it could run out or fail to offer protection to any dependants.

The FSSU grew far beyond its original scope: in 1915, it covered 22 institutions and 500 members; by 1966, it covered 276 institutions (including 154 university institutions, 45 research associations and 29 agricultural institutions) and had almost 37,000 active members.²⁸

The scheme's main features were, however, effectively placed in aspic when the Finance Act 1947 ruled that only one-quarter of any superannuation scheme should be paid as a lump sum. There was an exemption for existing schemes like the FSSU that had more generous rules, but only if no significant changes were made.²⁹ While the FSSU stood still, the rest of the world moved on and the scheme came to look more and more dissimilar to other occupational pension schemes. From the early 1950s, some university staff also had so-called 'top-hat' pension schemes. These were additional pensions, the contributions of which replaced part of an employee's salary. The employee would receive less in taxable salary but more in pension 'While the FSSU stood still, the rest of the world moved on and the scheme came to look more and more dissimilar to other occupational pension schemes.'

contributions with no tax taken off. Such schemes were particularly advantageous for people in higher tax bands.³⁰

It may not have been obvious at the time, but this put a nail in the coffin of the FSSU.

The Treasury baulked at the use of top-hat schemes, pointing out that institutions with public sector pensions were not allowed to offer such arrangements. They raised the possibility that universities would be subject to public criticism if the details were more widely known. They also offered to talk.

In 1958, this resulted in a review by a committee of the University Grants Committee, the Committee of Vice Chancellors and Principals (CVCP) and the Treasury, under the Chairmanship of Sir Edward Hale, the Secretary of the University Grants Committee.³¹

4. The origins of the USS

The Hale report

When the Hale report appeared two years later, in 1960, it began by noting that the benefits from the FSSU tended to be lower than for other professionals and that retired staff suffered from declining real incomes after retirement.³² The paper focused on the first of these problems as the second was felt to be out of scope.³³ Yet it also noted 80 per cent of recent retirees needed to have their pensions supplemented by their former institution under the Scheme for the Alleviation of Superannuation Hardships (established in 1953) as the benefits from the FSSU had often turned out to be inexcusably low.³⁴

The report noted that the public services and nationalised industries tended to have final salary pension schemes, which provided better protection against inflation before retirement than schemes like the FSSU, while also reflecting pay rises in the final benefit calculations.³⁵ However, introducing such a scheme for university staff would necessitate a diminution of institutional autonomy:

a scheme which is operated by means of separate insurance policies for each individual member involves a minimum of central administration and a minimum surrender of institutional autonomy. A scheme of the type which is now normal in the public sector involves a pooling of financial resources and risks over all the members of the scheme, and consequently needs a central organisation wielding considerable powers.³⁶

The report specifically rejected the idea that university staff might pay their contributions to the Exchequer and then receive benefits from the public purse, via a notional fund: It would not really reduce the surrender of institutional autonomy involved. It would merely transfer to a government department the powers and responsibilities of the trustees, and turn retired university teachers into pensioners of the state. Such an arrangement seems to us to have little advantage over the creation of a body of trustees with the powers we envisage, and to be open to objections of its own on which we need not enlarge.³⁷

The report instead shaped a potential 'fully-funded' final salary scheme based on the pensions available to public servants, although it admitted the features were not as advantageous as many staff wanted: 'They fall short, however, in certain respects of desiderata laid before us by the Association of University Teachers.'³⁸

The outline scheme's details included the following features.

- Men and women who retired age 65 after 40 years of employment would be entitled to a pension worth twothirds of their average final salary over their last three years of work.³⁹
- As a lump sum payment worth three years of pension would be payable on retirement, the actual pension received would be reduced commensurately to half of a member's final salary.
- The scheme was forecast to cost a total of 12 per cent of salary for new members (assuming investment returns of 3.25 per cent), with an additional cost of 5.2 per cent of salary if existing staff were allowed to transfer in and to receive the new pension even for past years' work.⁴⁰

Bizarrely, the report briefly admitted its own costings were not worth the paper they were written on: 'we think that it would be generally agreed that there is no real possibility that the scheme will ever run on a contribution of only 12 per cent.' This was mainly

'we think that it would be generally agreed that there is no real possibility that the scheme will ever run on a contribution of only 12 per cent.'

because it ignored future salary increases. These were passed by on two grounds. First, 'None of the existing contributory schemes in the public sector are financed by contributions which assume a future increase in salary levels.' Secondly, 'In general, future economic trends cannot be foreseen with sufficient confidence to justify making specific allowance for their effects in planning the finances of superannuation schemes.'⁴¹

The report did, however, note that salary increases of 2 per cent each year would necessitate contributions of 17 per cent even before the extra costs of admitting existing staff were accounted for (and these extra costs would also be affected by salary increases). It was suggested that any extra costs could be picked up by higher employers' contributions:

deficiencies have arisen since the war in other comparable schemes in the public sector, and have been met without either a reduction in benefits or an increase in the employee's contribution above 6 per cent.⁴²

The report also refused to consider the impact of post-retirement inflation eating away at the real value of any pensions received, against the wishes of the Association of University Teachers (AUT). So the proposed scheme was far from guaranteed to solve the two most important issues: the need to provide a sustainable fund; and protecting pensioners against poverty. The haughty tone of the Hale report was especially clear where it stated that it was for universities to decide whether to shift to the proposed arrangements or to stick with the FSSU: 'we have given the universities all the help we can. The choice between the alternatives must be theirs.'⁴³ 'we have given the universities all the help we can. The choice between the alternatives must be theirs.'

Afterwards, the CVCP set up a steering committee to consider the question and came out against any change, though it also recommended another look at the question within the subsequent five years.⁴⁴

The Maddex report

The pressure continued to mount. For example, in 1963, the Robbins report foresaw a much larger higher education sector and 'stressed the desirability of freer movement of staff between higher education, government and other research establishments and industry.' It declared, 'Arrangements for superannuation payments should be such as to facilitate this movement.'⁴⁵

In 1964, an official working party was set up by Government and other interested parties – including the CVCP and the AUT – under the Chairmanship of Sir George Maddex, the former Government Actuary, to deliberate further.

Their report appeared in 1968 and it began by noting that postwar inflation and university salary increases had left new retirees with pensions from the FSSU that were below a reasonable proportion of their salary, meaning they faced a big reduction in their standard of living on retirement. This had needed to be tackled through the supplementation arrangements (which had been made more generous in the light of the work by the Hale committee).⁴⁶ The Maddex report considered the establishment of a final salary scheme, which it said should have the following features:

- contributions of 13 per cent of salary (5 per cent of which would come from employees);
- post-retirement pension increases, to be paid for from surpluses or the Government via its funding for universities, rather than by staff; and
- a 2 per cent surcharge on universities to cover both the costs associated with people transferring from the FSSU and any potential economic downturn.⁴⁷

Like the Hale report, the Maddex report drew comparisons with public sector schemes, especially in relation to any shortfalls exposed by actuarial valuations, noting 'we do not think it reasonable to expect university teachers to pay

'we do not think it reasonable to expect university teachers to pay additional contributions'.

additional contributions'.⁴⁸ It resembled the Hale report too in avoiding backing its own outline scheme over the existing FSSU arrangements: 'we feel unable to make a clear recommendation in favour of either system.'⁴⁹

There was also a huge sting in the tail. The report claimed that, on three important assumptions (two of which it admitted had 'questionable' validity):

the great majority of university teachers entering university service for the first time will do better with F.S.S.U. than with a terminal salary scheme. This is true regardless of their family circumstances and for all except those whose final promotion comes late in their careers.⁵⁰ This finding was one of many questioned by actuaries. One criticised the Maddex report for the certainty with which it claimed the FSSU offered higher benefits: 'No comment is made on the apparent conflict between this conclusion and the current experience as regards supplementation.'⁵¹

The only certain outcome was that debate would continue.

Other models

Further work was undertaken on the design of a scheme, propelled by the clumsily-titled Joint Consultative Committee of the Committee of Vice-Chancellors and Principals and the Association of University Teachers on University Teachers' Superannuation.

In 1969, at the Joint Consultative Committee's request, a potential final salary scheme was drawn up by the consulting actuary of the FSSU, Geoffrey Heywood. The major issues still under discussion included whether a final salary scheme should be limited to new university staff (as Heywood modelled) and whether pensions in payment should be increased to counteract the effects of inflation (which Heywood initially assumed would not happen but which was simultaneously coming to be seen as a necessity for civil service pensions). Subsequently, in January 1970, Heywood and the Government Actuary's Department costed a new final salary scheme as needing total contributions of 13 per cent, with allowance for some increases to pensions in payment.⁵²

In spring 1970, just before the party left office, Labour's new tax code for approved pension schemes put a spanner in the works of the FSSU. It limited the tax-free lump sum payment on retirement to 3/80^{ths} of an employee's annual final salary.⁵³ This was to be applied retrospectively as well as to new schemes.

The FSSU had much more generous terms, and this decision has been described as 'penal, if not lethal' for it.⁵⁴

Intense lobbying of the incoming Conservative Government was successful only in delaying rather than blocking the change. In the 1971 Budget, Anthony Barber, the Chancellor of the Exchequer, said:

I recognise the practical difficulties facing the F.S.S.U. (the Federated Superannuation System for Universities) and similar schemes in coming to terms with the new rules and, though I cannot accept their claim to be allowed to remain as they are indefinitely, even as closed schemes, I think that the case has been made out for a fairly long transitional period before existing schemes must conform with the new tax code. I propose accordingly to defer to 1980 the appointed day for universal conformity with the new rules.⁵⁵

While waiting for this decision, the plans for a final salary scheme for university staff were further developed. The changes to tax rules meant a dependants' scheme could be incorporated as part of the main scheme, rather than as an add-on, and there were to be increases of up to 3 per cent to limit the impact of inflation on pensions in payment. As a result, the necessary contributions were calculated to be 15 per cent of salary, split with 9 per cent to come from employers and 6 per cent from employees. Meanwhile, the University Grants Committee decided that existing staff should have access to the proposed new scheme too.⁵⁶

So began an extensive consultation exercise with the Government, who were keen to try and provide parity with public sector schemes. This resulted in agreement on a precise scheme in late summer 1972 with contributions of 16 per cent,

split between 10 per cent from employers and 6 per cent from employees. Any increase in costs would have to be paid by employers. There was also a 2 per cent surcharge on institutions to cover back service and a ¹/₄ per cent for employees The USS was sold to university staff as being 'among the most generous of its kind in the country'

to cover an add-on Universities Supplementary Dependants Pension Scheme that was to top up the basic dependants' benefits in the main USS.

The USS was sold to university staff as being 'among the most generous of its kind in the country' and nearly all (96 per cent) of the members of the FSSU, who were allowed to transfer in on favourable terms, did so.⁵⁷

5. The operation of the USS

The establishment of the USS

Once the details of the new pension to be offered had been finalised, the governance and management arrangements had to be resolved. The AUT insisted on equal representation with the CVCP on the USS management committee. However, this was a big ask because:

- not all expected future USS members were in the AUT;
- employers were set to make much larger contributions than employees; and
- the employers were taking on the risk of higher contributions in future.

The AUT did not receive all they wanted but they did secure considerable influence as the discussions ended with agreement on a Joint Negotiating Committee. This was to have five CVCP and five AUT representatives and an independent chairman. It would propose or evaluate potential changes to the USS rules and its decisions would be binding on management, assuming the University Grants Committee and – where necessary – the actuaries agreed.

Whitehall tried but failed to secure a veto for the Department of Education and Science over future changes to the rules.⁵⁸ Despite the failure of this attempt, the establishment of the USS did not just help cement the new higher education system; it also confirmed the closer links between publiclyfunded universities and the state.

Finally, on April Fool's Day 1975, the USS was launched.

Despite issues on the transfer in of existing staff, the USS was notable for its stability over the next thirty years. The CVCP became Universities UK in 2000 and the AUT merged with the National Association of Teachers in Further and Higher Education (NATFHE) to become the University and College Union (UCU) in 2006. Despite their increasing breadth, the two new organisations took up the places on the Joint Negotiating Committee, which continued to be overseen by an independent Chair.

This explains why it was Universities UK that was in the eye of the storm during the 2018 strike. It meant that, at a moment when universities were facing unprecedented media criticism, their most powerful voice was hampered by having to focus on a pensions dispute that only directly and seriously affected around half of their member institutions.

The central role of UUK in the USS mystified people who thought the job could have been done by a subset of UUK institutions – those with large numbers of staff in the USS – or by the Universities and Colleges Employers' Association (UCEA), which negotiates pay deals on behalf of the sector but which was only established in 1994, 19 years after the USS gave a formal role to the Joint Negotiating Committee.

The level of contributions from employers to the USS bounced around and, as with the FSSU, it was deemed necessary to raise the employer contributions after just a few years of operation:

- in 1980, employers' contributions rose to 14 per cent;
- in 1982, employees' contributions rose too but by a mere by 0.1 per cent of salary to 6.35 per cent, which related to the member-funded elements of death-in-service and incapacity benefits – this was the only change to member rates in the first 36 years of the Scheme;

- in 1983, employers' contribution rose again to 18.55 per cent, to address a deficit;
- in 1997, employers' contributions fell back to 14 per cent as the 1996 valuation suggested the Scheme was in surplus; and
- In 2009, the employers' portion jumped up once more, this time to 16 per cent of salary.⁵⁹

| | Member | Employer | Total |
|--------------------|----------------------|----------|----------------------------|
| 1/4/75 to 31/3/80 | 6.25% | 12.00% | 18.25% |
| 1/4/80 to 31/3/82 | 6.25% | 14.00% | 20.25% |
| 1/4/82 to 31/3/83 | 6.35% | 14.00% | 20.35% |
| 1/4/83 to 31/3/95 | 6.35% | 18.55% | 24.90% |
| 1/4/95 to 31/12/96 | 6.35% | 18.55% | 24.90% |
| 1/1/97 to 30/9/09 | 6.35% | 14.00% | 20.35% |
| 1/10/09 to 30/9/11 | 6.35% | 16.00% | 22.35% |
| 1/10/11 to 31/3/16 | 7.5% (FS) 6.5% (CRB) | 16.00% | 23.50% (FS) / 22.50% (CRB) |
| 1/4/16 to 1/4/19 | 8.00% | 18.00% | 26.00% |

Contributions to the defined benefit parts of the USS

FS stands for final salary and CRB stands for career-revalued benefits. Until 1995, the first £100 of salary was exempt for pension contributions.

The collapse in private sector defined benefit schemes

Rising life expectancy, changing regulations and lower returns have all added to the costs of running any pension scheme with a pre-defined level of benefits. Universities with their own separate pension schemes for non-academic staff have typically been part of this shift, with – for example – the University of Southampton closing its defined benefit scheme to new members at the end of 2018.⁶⁰

In the past, pension schemes had a'Get Out of Jail Free' card.⁶¹ When a solvent employer wanted to reduce their exposure to high pension costs, they could close their pension scheme and share the remaining assets out among the members according to a statutory formula. But this could mean big reductions in the amount that had been expected.

In 2002, the shipping firm Maersk sought to do this after its takeover of SeaLand Services (although substantial negative press coverage eventually helped produce a change in mind).⁶² This episode contributed to a change in the law. Since June 2003, it has not been legally possible for a solvent employer to wind up their pension scheme unless it is fully funded, sufficient to cover any promises in full.

At the time, the Government said:

We need to act to make sure that a pension promise made by employers is a pension promise honoured by employers. ... As from now, trustees will have the power to make solvent employers who choose to wind up their schemes buy out members' accrued rights in full.⁶³

It was also announced the schemes of insolvent employers would obtain support from a new Pension Protection Fund, paid for by a risk-based levy on pension schemes.

Since then, transparent new accountancy standards, tougher regulations, lower interest rates and rising life expectancy have also led to higher contribution levels.

Generally, the replacement schemes at private companies have had lower levels of employer contributions, meaning younger employees are typically accruing less generous pension entitlements than their predecessors, with the savings helping to plug the deficits in the more generous schemes since closed to new members.

As Charles Cowling, director of JLT Employee Benefits, puts it:

A typical final salary pension scheme now costs employers more than three times the cost of 30 years' ago, largely as a result of increased longevity and changing market conditions. A DB pension scheme that might have had an employer cost of 10% to 15% of payroll in the late 1980s now costs the same employer well over 40% of payroll – and that is before any allowance for the costs of paying for large deficits. ... Employees in much poorer defined contribution (DC) schemes will cast a jealous eye on those lucky individuals still enjoying DB benefits ...⁶⁴

The 2011 changes

In 2011, far more dramatic changes occurred to the USS – when it was thought the deficit had reached £2.9 billion – thanks in part to the casting vote of the independent Chair of the Joint Negotiating Committee, Sir Andrew Cubie.

The USS was split in two:

- i. the final salary part, which was shut to new members; and
- ii. a career average revalued earnings section, which meant lower pension entitlement for new staff.

Other simultaneous changes included:

 higher employees' contributions of 7.5 per cent for the final salary section;

www.hepi.ac.uk

- a 'cap and share' rule, meaning employers would only cover 65 per cent of any extra contributions and employees would have to find the other 35 per cent;
- linking the retirement age to the State Pension Age, which was set to increase; and
- reducing the maximum possible indexation of pensions and deferred pensions by replacing the use of the Retail Prices Index (RPI) with the Consumer Prices Index (CPI).⁶⁵

These changes were unpopular and some university staff voted to strike. In 2014, the UCU said presciently:

Our consistent view has been that the changes imposed in 2011 were not only bad for new entrants but that they also threatened the protection that we won for existing members. The gap between the schemes is so great that we pointed to the major financial incentive for the [Universities Superannuation] scheme to come back and force existing members onto the poor CRB [career revalued benefits] scheme for their future service.⁶⁶

Despite the 2011 alterations being the biggest set of changes in the history of the USS, the reforms were quickly deemed insufficient to cover future costs: 'a further redesign of USS is needed in the medium term to cope with progressively higher contribution rates and lower funding ratios [assets:liabilities].'⁶⁷

The 2016 changes

In 2016, similarly significant changes were made:

• the final salary section was closed to existing members;
- contributions for the career-average section increased to 26 per cent, split between 18 per cent for employers and 8 per cent for employees;
- pensionable pay for the open career average part was capped (at £55,000), while higher earnings were eligible for a new defined contribution section called USS Investment Builder as benefits from the FSSU had also not been linked directly to earnings, this was in some respects a return to the status quo ante before the USS had been established.⁶⁸

At the same time, the pension entitlement for people in the career-average section changed from 1/80th of salary for each year worked, plus a 3/80^{ths} tax-free cash lump sum, to 1/75th and 3/75^{ths} in cash. This partly offset the other changes by increasing the costs and raising the benefits.

After these changes, the employers' contribution of 18 per cent of payroll was split between:

- 13.0 per cent for future service defined benefits;
- 2.1 per cent for tackling the deficit;
- 2.5 per cent for the USS Investment Builder defined contribution element; and
- 0.4 per cent for expenses.⁶⁹

6. The current position of the USS

The 2017 valuation

After a lengthy period of pre-consultation discussions between the USS, Universities UK and UCU, the USS Trustee began a consultation on the Scheme's 2017 valuation at the start of September 2017.

- The 'best estimate' forecast, which represents a 50 per cent probability that the investment forecasts would be met or bettered, suggested the USS had a surplus of £8.3 billion.
- But a more prudent confidence level of 67 per cent resulted in a deficit figure of £5.1 billion, which was considered to necessitate increased contributions of between 6 or 7 per cent of payroll.⁷⁰

According to a report in the *Financial Times*, The Pensions Regulator wrote a letter to the USS later the same month which indicated the Scheme was less secure than the USS's own assessment had suggested: 'It appears to us that the sector covenant is weaker than the Trustee's assessment.'⁷¹

'It appears to us that the sector covenant is weaker than the Trustee's assessment.'

The UCU strongly disagreed, publishing a paper they had commissioned by First Actuarial that suggested, 'There is no need to change either the contribution rate or the benefits to have a prudent funding plan.' It argued for higher investment targets and complained Universities UK were following a strategy designed to limit their exposure to increased contributions that would actually lead to higher contributions by encouraging the Trustee to aim for a bigger fund and lower returns: 'The advantages of having an open scheme with sponsoring employers of excellent aggregate covenant will have been discarded.⁷⁷²

After consulting the relevant employers, Universities UK raised their concerns about the level of risk. This Universities UK consultation has since been fiercely criticised for, among other things, giving too much weight to individual Oxbridge colleges. As small institutions with strong covenants, colleges felt exposed given the USS's status as a last-man-standing rather than a joint-and-several scheme.⁷³ Moreover, because the Universities UK response reflected The Pensions Regulator's advice, it was unlikely that the Trustee would push back on it.⁷⁴

In November 2017, the USS Trustee responded by adopting a more moderate approach which reduced their expected returns. This had the effect of increasing the deficit from £5.1 billion to £7.5 billion. Without reducing benefits, this would necessitate total contributions rising from 26 per cent of payroll to 37.4 per cent (including an element for deficit recovery that would rise from 2.1 per cent to 6 per cent).⁷⁵

Immediately afterwards, Universities UK proposed replacing future defined benefit pension provision with the defined contribution part of the USS.⁷⁶ This turned earlier widespread assumptions that any shortfalls would be addressed by changes to contributions and other reforms that fell short of wholesale reform on their head. Hundreds of discontented academics pointed out in a letter to *Times Higher Education* that First Actuarial believed the changes could mean £208,000 less pension entitlement for a lecturer than previously and £400,000 less than provided by the Teachers' Pension Scheme.⁷⁷

So, in January 2018, Universities UK published some revised proposals, which included:

- closing the career average part, though with the possibility of reintroducing it, and ensuring all future benefits (except for death-in-service and ill-health retirement benefits) would be built up in the defined contribution section;
- giving members the chance to pay in just 4 per cent, half of the regular 8 per cent, without having any negative impact on the level of the employer contribution to the defined contribution part (13.25 per cent); and
- dividing the employer contributions, which would remain at 18 per cent until at least March 2023, between employees' defined contribution pension pots (13.25 per cent) and deficit recovery, investment charges and the employers' part of death and incapacity benefits as well as running costs (4.75 per cent).

According to Universities UK, no change could mean 'significantly higher DRCs [deficit recovery contributions]' that would 'constrain funding for future service benefits' and have 'serious ramifications for the higher education sector.'⁷⁸ On the other hand, as one pensions consultancy firm noted, the shift to a fully defined contribution basis could actually lead to greater demands for subsidies from current members to cover previously accrued pension rights:

if the USS moves fully to a DC [defined contribution] basis, then the USS trustees are likely to focus even more on protecting the past DB [defined benefit] benefits. This could lead to a more prudent approach being taken and/ or shorter recovery periods at future valuations – leading again to an increased demand for contributions towards the deficit in the future.⁷⁹

The major changes proposed by Universities UK were passed by the Joint Negotiating Committee on the casting vote of the independent Chair, Andrew Cubie. The UCU were vehemently opposed, leading to the major strike. The effectiveness of this industrial action was bolstered by a lack of unity among university leaders, sympathetic media coverage and smart use of social media. In private, senior university managers realised

those on strike gained the upper hand: 'They were fighting a digital war in a digital age, while USS and UUK were fighting an analogue war in a digital age'.

Talks at the Advisory, Conciliation and Arbitration Service (known as ACAS) led to an agreement between Universities UK and the UCU's leadership: to keep meaningful 'They were fighting a digital war in a digital age, while USS and UUK were fighting an analogue war in a digital age'

defined benefit arrangements for all members (capped at an annual salary level of £42,000) for three years from 2019; to increase employer and employee contributions for the same period; and to explore risk-sharing alternatives, such as collective defined contribution schemes.⁸⁰

The Joint Expert Panel

In March 2018, just a day after it had been agreed, the UCU's members rejected this settlement. However, the agreement had also included a new independent expert group to inform the next USS valuation. In a modified form, this survived the fallout when – in April 2018 – the UCU members voted to accept a group that would look at the 2017 and future valuations. At which point, the strike action was suspended.

The Joint Expert Panel, chaired by Joanne Segars, was expected 'to review the basis for the Scheme's 2017 valuation, assumptions and associated tests.⁸¹ Their first report, issued in September 2018, discussed the USS Trustee's three tests:

- 1. distance to self-sufficiency within 20 years;
- 2. stability of contributions and / or benefit design; and
- 3. the ability of higher education institutions to underwrite the Scheme in a disastrous situation.

It claimed that the first test was highly sensitive and had been given too much weight. In contrast, too little regard had been paid to the other two tests.

The Joint Expert Panel recommended various changes, including re-evaluating employers' willingness to bear more risk and 'Taking the uniqueness of the Scheme and the HE [higher education] sector more fully into account.'Together, their changes could 'have a material impact on the scale of the 2017 deficit and resulting contribution increases.'⁸²

'insufficient weight has been given to the fact that the USS is a large, open, immature scheme which is cashflow positive'

They concluded:

insufficient weight has been given to the fact that the USS is a large, open, immature scheme which is cashflow positive and can adopt a very long time-horizon. By giving this strength and diversity a greater weight, the Panel believes that the Trustee and the employers may be able to agree a larger risk envelope.⁸³

This tended to be seen as a victory for the UCU, with one academic declaring: 'The report has given validation to staff who felt compelled to strike over what they saw as a grey area but which was really being painted as a black and white issue'.⁸⁴ Not everyone welcomed the Joint Expert Panel's report, however. For example, their recommendation of 'taking account of expected future investment returns in calculating contribution

rates' proved controversial.⁸⁵ A group of international pension experts led by the influential UK consultant John Ralfe, Professor Zvi Bodie of Boston University and Theo Kocken of VU University Amsterdam wrote a letter to the Chief Executive of USS warning that:

In our view, 'taking account of expected future investment returns' fundamentally misrepresents the economics of DB [defined benefit] pensions, and understates the annual cost of new pension promises, the total liabilities from past pension promises, and any deficit payments needed.⁸⁶

In public, the USS employers – as represented by Universities UK – gave a cautious welcome to the Joint Expert Group's work.⁸⁷ But, in private, some senior figures asked why, given the Joint Expert Panel were so unrelentingly optimistic about future returns, they were so keen to defend defined benefit pensions: while defined contributions put downside risks on individuals, they also give them all the upside.

Timeline of activity, 2018

| 23 January: | The Joint Negotiating Committee agree to |
|--------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| 29 January: | the UUK proposals UCU announce their members have voted overwhelmingly to strike |
| 23 February: | Strike begins |
| 12 March: | Universities UK and UCU agree: i) to retain a defined benefit scheme until 2022, with higher contributions from employees (8.7%) and employers (19.3%); ii) to lower benefits (lower salary threshold of £42,000 and lower accrual rate of 1/85 th); iii) to consider risk-sharing options; and iv) to convene an independent expert valuation group to look at the next valuation of the USS |

| 13 March: | UCU members reject the proposal | | | |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--|--|--|
| 23 March: | Universities UK and UCU propose a panel | | | |
| | of independent experts to review USS | | | |
| | valuations, while contributions and benefits | | | |
| | would be fixed until April 2019 | | | |
| 13 April: | UCU members accept a Joint Expert Panel and plans for further strike action are | | | |
| тэ крпі. | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | postponed | | | |
| 27 April: | The Joint Negotiating Committee withdraw | | | |
| | their proposals | | | |
| 3 May: | USS Trustee announce increase in | | | |
| | contributions | | | |
| 13 September: Joint Expert Panel issues its first report, with | | | | |
| a retrospective review of the 2017 valuation | | | | |
| | • | | | |
| | and suggestions for possible adjustments to | | | |
| | the methodology on USS valuation | | | |
| 22 November | : USS says it will reopen discussions on 'risk | | | |
| capacity and appetite' with employers, wit | | | | |
| an additional valuation for 31 March 201 | | | | |
| 1 | | | | |

The industrial relations problems had led some – including Vince Cable, the Leader of the Liberal Democrats, and Stuart Croft, the Vice-Chancellor of the University of Warwick – to call on the Government to take on the USS's risks by underwriting it.⁸⁸ Arguably, this would have had something in common with the Royal Mail pension scheme, the assets and deficits of which were absorbed by the Coalition Government to ensure a successful privatisation in 2013. But this change had prompted fears of intergenerational inequity, for it put the costs on the shoulders of future taxpayers, and, unlike the USS, the Royal Mail pension fund had started on the Government to do something similar for the USS and it was quickly ruled out by

the Minster for Universities, Science, Research and Innovation, Sam Gyimah, in response to a parliamentary question:

government has no role in relation to the USS beyond regulation as applied to all work-based pension schemes by The Pensions Regulator. The government has no plans to underwrite the USS ... The cost to the taxpayer of underwriting such a scheme could be significant.⁹⁰

Moreover, it was not at all clear that the full consequences of such a takeover for institutions were widely understood. For example, had it occurred, it is likely it would have led to a reduction in university autonomy by bringing many universities much closer to the state. However, it is understood this message was flagged privately to the sector by Whitehall.

The Trustee acts

The USS Trustee, concerned about the June 2018 legal deadline for addressing the fund's deficit, had announced higher employee and employer contributions in line with the statutory procedures back in May 2018. The rises were to be phased in gradually between April 2019 and April 2020 and were set to increase the total contributions from 26 per cent of salary to 36.6 per cent, split between 11.7 per cent from employees and 24.9 per cent from employers, of which 6 per cent were to be for deficit recovery. (To hold the costs down, the 1 per cent 'Match', an extra 1 per cent employer contribution to the USS Investment Builder for employees voluntarily opting to make an extra 1 per cent employee contribution, would end.)⁹¹

In July 2018, the Trustee confirmed these extra payments would take effect irrespective of the recent industrial action (and after a statutory consultation by employers with affected employees).⁹²

Future contributions to the USS

| | Member | Employer | Total |
|-------------------|--------|----------|-------|
| 1/4/19 to 1/10/19 | 8.8% | 19.5% | 28.3% |
| 1/10/19 to 1/4/20 | 10.4% | 22.5% | 32.9% |
| 1/4/20 onwards | 11.7% | 24.9% | 36.6% |

But, after the Joint Expert Panel's work had been welcomed by both Universities UK and the UCU, they announced a new valuation of the USS for the end of March 2018.⁹³ In a consultation paper launched in January 2019, this suggested the deficit may have fallen from £7.5 billion to £3.6 billion. It also suggested future contributions could be reduced from 36.6 per cent (including 6 per cent for deficit recovery) to 33.7 per cent (including 5 per cent for deficit recovery).⁹⁴ The number could fall further, to just below 30 per cent, if there were to be a greater level of risk and a greater commitment to contingency support (most notably, higher contributions once any key metric moved in the wrong direction):

Each of the [Joint Expert] panel's recommendations is worthy of consideration in isolation, but each one introduces varying degrees of additional risk. ... The potential consequences of taking greater risk must be quantified, and credible options for managing material downsides must be available.⁹⁵

In 2017, private sector defined benefit pension schemes had average contributions of 25.2 per cent of pensionable earnings, split by 19.2 per cent from employers and 6.0 per cent from employees. This is not wholly out of line with the 26 per cent (18 per cent and 8 per cent) paid to the USS before April 2019 and the USS contributions were even more in line with average payments to career average pension schemes, which are a subset of all defined benefit schemes (17.9 per cent from employers and 8.0 per cent from employees). However, USS contributions were many multiples of those typically paid to private sector defined contribution schemes, which had an average total contribution rate of just 3.4 per cent (2.1 per cent from employers and 1.2 per cent from employees).⁹⁶

7. Conclusion

Plus ça change, plus c'est la même chose

The USS dispute was unprecedented in its ferocity. But, in the main, it resembled nothing so much as earlier conversations about university pensions. History is, in many respects, repeating itself. A number of issues echo down the decades. They include:

- tension between governing multi-employer pension schemes and the autonomy of individual institutions;
- difficulties in fixing the level and balance of contributions from employers and employees;
- the appropriate type and level of benefits;
- differences in actuarial forecasting;
- challenges in ensuring fairness between members and pensioners; and
- the optimal relationship between university pension arrangements and the state, given universities are generally charities providing education at least partly at public expense.

Managers and unions

Arguably, the industrial action over the proposed changes to the USS is notable partly for exposing facts that conflict with common perceptions about UK higher education. In apparent contrast to the perception that universities have become subject to excessive managerialism, whereby administrators take precedence over academics, the response to recent proposed pension changes suggest the reality is more complex. For example, changes to the USS have been harder to effect than in either the private or charitable sectors – 58 per cent of the largest charities have already closed their defined benefit (DB) pension schemes to future accruals.⁹⁷ Despite the so-called 'marketisation' and 'commodification' of higher education, university pension reform more closely resembles the public sector.

The primary trades union (the AUT and its successor the UCU) have often sought more than seems feasible in the short term, so have tended to look as if they have failed to achieve their objectives. But their positions have sometimes turned out to be prescient. On issues like protecting the value of pensions through increases after retirement, the union position shifted from being out-of-the-ordinary to mainstream (and even statutory). A similar pattern may now be taking place on retaining coverage of universities' defined benefit pension provision.

The UCU's campaigning has also, however, put the organisation in some apparently contradictory positions, such as hoping for stellar investment returns for the USS despite a general scepticism among a notable proportion of their members towards stakeholder capitalism. Moreover, the demands have arguably helped lead to funding problems because the union have wanted employees to pay little towards any improvements. The union's robust position on pensions may even have exacerbated the shift, which they have themselves strongly opposed, towards cheaper and more casualised labour. Public discussion of the most recent USS dispute may well have led people to believe the employers have acted miserly. But, originally, the lead for generous defined benefit pensions came from the top as much as the bottom. Employers have regularly pushed for better pensions for their staff and sought to be generous, lobbying policymakers, finding resources and agreeing to take on the burden of increased costs. In one sense, this is unsurprising because it is in their interests to ensure just rewards if they want to recruit large numbers of excellent staff.

According to Bill Galvin, the Chief Executive of the USS:

If the scheme had been established on a cost-sharing basis from inception, with the base rates being 6.25% and 12%, members would have paid more overall as the required contribution rate has generally risen and never returned to the initial 18.25% aggregate rate.⁹⁸

The only increase of employees' contributions for the best part of three decades was a rise of just 0.1 per cent of salary from 6.25 per cent to 6.35 per cent in 1982. Or, to put it another way, between 1913 and early 2019 (the time of writing) the contribution of employees rose from 5.0 per cent to 8.0 per cent (that is, by 60 per cent) while that of employers grew from 5.0 per cent per cent to 18.00 per cent (that is, 260 per cent).

- If one opts for 1920 as the comparator year, however, then employers' contributions have risen by 80 per cent, which is more in line with the changes for employees.
- Or, if dated from the start of the USS in 1975, then employees' contributions have increased by 28 per cent and employers'

contributions by 50 per cent.

 Moreover, if the Trustee's current set increases in contributions take place, then since 2011, the contributions of employees will have increased by 84 per cent, which is a great deal for a scheme that was meant to put the increases in costs on employers (and subsequently share them with employees 65:35) as well as less (56 per cent) than the increase in employers' contributions.

But if employees choose only to pay 4 per cent in future, they will be paying less than back in 1913 while employers will be paying nearly five times as much.

Fairness across the generations

In 1958, the President of the Institute of Actuaries, Frank Mitchell Redington, said:

It would clearly be quite unconscionable for one generation to vote for itself luxury increases in pensions at half price to itself and the rest at the expense of following generations and then to speak of them as pensions 'as of right.'99

This is arguably what the babyboomers did in the half century afterwards. Yet it was not foreseen in the university world at the time the USS was launched. Despite recognising its own proposals might lead to short-term underfunding, the 1960 Hale report, one of the parents of the USS alongside the 1968 Maddex report, then went on to claim incorrectly that:

> A contributory terminal-salary scheme for any group will have been so designed that if at any moment

the organisation which it covers is dissolved, so that contributions cease, the accumulated funds will suffice to meet the cost of the benefits which have accrued to the pensioners and to the existing staff in respect of the service to which they have already completed.¹⁰⁰

Changes such as growing life expectancy, flawed regulation and insufficient contributions all meant it was common to run a final salary pension scheme in such a way that the assets did not match the liabilities. This became more difficult when the Pensions Act 2004 confirmed defined benefit pensions at solvent employers were to be treated as a guaranteed benefit built up, at least in part, with deferred salary.

The Pensions Regulator insists defined benefit pension schemes meet a 'statutory funding objective', commission regular valuations by actuaries to ensure a scheme is 'appropriately funded' and have a 'recovery plan' where necessary.¹⁰¹ The assumptions must be 'chosen prudently'. But, as the Joint Expert Panel confirmed in September 2018, different methodologies show the position of the USS to be radically different and somewhere between:

- a £9 billion surplus on a best-estimates basis, which assumes a 50/50 chance of paying all the accrued benefits without seeking more contributions; and
- a £20.9 billion deficit on a self-sufficiency basis, which ensures it would be almost certain to be able to pay the benefits.¹⁰²

John Kay, who supports the collective nature of the USS, whereby different employers balance risk by joining together in a single pension scheme, has claimed:

The pension fund world is in a doom loop, one which aggravates yawning intergenerational inequity – people in retirement have great security, while those earlier in their career look forward to less. As with so much recent financial regulation, good intentions have led to counterproductive outcomes.¹⁰³

Between the Hale report and the Pensions Act 2004, there were also a series of changes that significantly increased the cost of delivering a defined benefit pension. With the notable exception of the 2011 change that allowed pension schemes to use CPI rather than RPI as a measure of inflation for uprating deferred pensions and pensions in payment (where their scheme rules allow it, as the USS did), everything seems to have pushed in one direction: higher costs for schemes.

In 2008, I wrote a report for the think-tank Policy Exchange entitled *Quelling the Pensions Storm: Lessons from the past*. This noted that recent reforms had led to inferior employersponsored pensions for younger staff as a way of protecting the generous retirement benefits of older staff. I concluded: 'Until this is tackled, the pensions crisis will continue.'¹⁰⁴

The problem for universities as employers seeking to be fair to all their employees and unions hoping to help their members is that the baby boomers set the rules governing pensions. This makes pension changes exceptionally difficult and it protects their retirement income at the expense of others because the moveable variables do not include pensions in payment but do include future contributions and future benefits.

Work by the Institute for Government that seeks to learn from the experience of the major Pensions Commission (2002-06) reveals various important essentials for successful pension reform, including:

- 1. independent oversight to cope with the sensitivity and analytical complexity;
- 2. splitting the process into diagnosis and prescription to aid broad consultation;
- 3. an open process, with active engagement and a communications strategy;
- 4. sufficient time for deep analytical and consultative work;
- 5. political leadership; and
- 6. managing trade-offs between different stakeholder groups: 'Though they were all set to lose, they could see that everybody was giving something up in order to achieve a better situation overall. Indeed, Dr Leandro Carrera from the LSE commented at our policy reunion that this is a common feature in successful pension reforms.'

'Though they were all set to lose, they could see that everybody was giving something up'

Until the Joint Expert Panel began its work, it is not clear that points one to four in this list had been sufficiently achieved in relation to reforming the USS. Some might think the university employers had failed in their duty to deliver them, triggering major industrial action. Point five is perhaps of less direct relevance, given the private nature of the USS, even though policymakers put in place the current regulation that affects the USS. Successful reform, however, depends above all on the final point in the list, and that cannot be delivered without a greater willingness by the union, their branches and the staff that striked to compromise. Given the way the USS is governed and the nature of the university sector, such compromise may in turn be dependent on the employers offering something of material value to incentivise such a response.

Pension schemes like the USS are now rare, at least in the private and charitable sectors, because of their generosity and the lack of risk-sharing. Without reform, they can only be offered with historically high contributions from employers and employees. But these may be increasingly hard to deliver given the financial challenges UK universities are expected to face in the early 2020s.

Endnotes

1 Douglas Logan, The Birth of a Pension Scheme: A History of the Universities Superannuation Scheme, 1985, pp.68-69

2 Information taken from https://www.gov.uk/pension-types.

3 There are also 12,000 pensions in payment to people who were not in the Scheme (such as surviving spouses and dependants of a former member). USS, *Report and Accounts*, 25 July 2018, p.15 <u>https://bit.ly/2HdX4in</u>

4 <u>https://www.willistowerswatson.com/en-GB/insights/2018/09/the-worlds-300-largest-pension-funds-year-ended-2017</u>

5 <u>https://www.brianbollen.com/bbb_brian_bollens_blog/2013/03/is-it-a-bird-is-it-a-train.html</u>

6 'Universities' main pension pot faces the biggest deficit of any British fund', *The Economist*, 3 August 2017 <u>https://www.economist.com/</u> <u>britain/2017/08/03/universities-main-pension-pot-faces-the-biggest-deficit-of-any-british-fund</u>

7 Sam Wilson, 'Glasgow Uni's Vice-Chancellor joined the university strike picket line', *The Tab*, 27 February 2018 <u>https://thetab.com/uk/glasgow/2018/02/27/glasgow-unis-vice-chancellor-joined-the-university-strike-picket-line-18358</u>; Richard Adams, 'Oxford University blocks staff attempts to challenge pension cuts', *Guardian*, 6 March 2018 <u>https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2018/mar/06/oxford-university-blocks-challenge-to-staff-pension-cuts-proposals-universities-strike</u>

8 Steve Bird, 'Students demand compensation over lecturer strikes', *Telegraph*, 10 February 2018 <u>https://www.telegraph.co.uk/</u>news/2018/02/10/students-demand-compensation-lecturer-strikes/

9 https://www.universitycompensation.co.uk

10 Matt Waddup, 'Latest USS developments', UCU, 18 December 2018 https://www.ucu.org.uk/article/9822/Latest-USS-developments?list=9041 11 David Willetts, The Pinch: How the Baby Boomers Took Their Children's Future - And Why They Should Give It Back, 2010

12 Emmanouil Platanakisa and Charles Sutcliffe, 'Pension scheme redesign and wealth redistribution between the members and sponsor: The USS rule change in October 2011', *Insurance: Mathematics and Economics*, Volume 69, July 2016, p.14 <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/</u> <u>S0167668715301189?via%3Dihub</u>

13 'Interview: David Willetts', Politics.co.uk, 8 February 2010 <u>http://www.politics.co.uk/comment-analysis/2010/02/08/interview-david-willetts</u>

14 Andy Verity, 'University pensions black hole "even worse than thought", BBC News, 25 October 2013 <u>https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/education-24657049</u>

15 HC Deb, 18 December 2017, c740 <u>https://www.theyworkforyou.com/</u> debates/?id=2017-12-18b.740.3&p=24888

16 *Report of the Joint Expert Panel*, September 2018, p.20 <u>http://www.ussjep.org.uk/files/2018/09/report-of-the-joint-expert-panel.pdf</u>

17 UCU, Precarious work in higher education: A snapshot of insecure contracts and institutional attitudes, April 2016 <u>https://www.ucu.org.uk/media/7995/</u> <u>Precarious-work-in-higher-education-a-snapshot-of-insecure-contracts-and-institutional-attitudes-Apr-16/pdf/ucu_precariouscontract_hereport_apr16.pdf</u>

18 The author declares an interest as a deferred member of the TPS.

19 HC Deb, 30 October 2018, cW <u>https://www.theyworkforyou.com/</u> wrans/?id=2018-10-24.183461.h&s=teachers+pensions

20 HC Deb, 27 December 2018, cW <u>https://www.theyworkforyou.com/</u> wrans/?id=2018-12-18.203387.h

21 '2018 UK higher education strike', Wikipedia <u>https://en.wikipedia.org/</u> wiki/2018 UK higher education strike 22 Douglas Logan, The Birth of a Pension Scheme: A History of the Universities Superannuation Scheme, 1985, pp.5-6

23 Board of Education's Advisory Committee on the Distribution of Exchequer Grants to Universities and University Colleges in England, *Second Report*, 1913, p.7

24 Board of Education's Advisory Committee on the Distribution of Exchequer Grants to Universities and University Colleges in England, *Second Report*, 1913

25 Board of Education's Advisory Committee on the Distribution of Exchequer Grants to Universities and University Colleges in England, *Second Report*, 1913, p.3

26 Douglas Logan, The Birth of a Pension Scheme: A History of the Universities Superannuation Scheme, 1985, p.10

27 Leslie Hannnah, Inventing Retirement: The development of occupational pension schemes in Britain, 1986, p.23 and p.161

28 Department for Education and Science, *University Teachers' Superannuation*, 1968, p.10

29 Douglas Logan, The Birth of a Pension Scheme: A History of the Universities Superannuation Scheme, 1985, p.11

30 Douglas Logan, *The Birth of a Pension Scheme: A History of the Universities Superannuation Scheme*, 1985, pp.35-36

31 Douglas Logan, *The Birth of a Pension Scheme: A History of the Universities Superannuation Scheme*, 1985, pp.35-37

32 University Grants Committee, *The Superannuation of University Teachers*, 1960, p.1

33 University Grants Committee, *The Superannuation of University Teachers*, 1960, pp.1-2

34 University Grants Committee, *The Superannuation of University Teachers*, 1960, p.5

35 University Grants Committee, *The Superannuation of University Teachers*, 1960, p.6

36 University Grants Committee, *The Superannuation of University Teachers*, 1960, p.7

37 University Grants Committee, *The Superannuation of University Teachers*, 1960, p.26

38 University Grants Committee, *The Superannuation of University Teachers*, 1960, p.29

39 University Grants Committee, *The Superannuation of University Teachers*, 1960, pp.29-30

40 University Grants Committee, *The Superannuation of University Teachers*, 1960, p.31 and p.32

41 University Grants Committee, *The Superannuation of University Teachers*, 1960, p.33

42 University Grants Committee, *The Superannuation of University Teachers*, 1960, p.34

43 University Grants Committee, *The Superannuation of University Teachers*, 1960, p.45

44 Department for Education and Science, University Teachers' Superannuation, 1968, p.9

45 Committee appointed by the Prime Minister under the Chairmanship of Lord Robbins, *Higher Education*, October 1963, p.179 <u>http://www.educationengland.org.uk/documents/robbins/robbins1963.html</u>

46 Department for Education and Science, *University Teachers' Superannuation*, 1968, p.7

47 Department for Education and Science, *University Teachers'* Superannuation, 1968, pp.42-46

48 Department for Education and Science, *University Teachers' Superannuation*, 1968, p.44

49 Department for Education and Science, *University Teachers' Superannuation*, 1968, p.5

50 Department for Education and Science, University Teachers' Superannuation, 1968, pp.48-49

51 CA Poyser, 'Report of a Working Party on University Teachers' Superannnuation, 1968', *Journal of the Institute of Actuaries*, no.94 (1968), p.386 <u>https://bit.ly/2F9KHSh</u>

52 Douglas Logan, The Birth of a Pension Scheme: A History of the Universities Superannuation Scheme, 1985, pp.56-59

53 Leslie Hannnah, *Inventing Retirement: The development of occupational pension schemes in Britain*, 1986, pp.50-51; Schedule 5 of the Finance Act 1970 at http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/1970/24/pdfs/ukpga_19700024 http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/1970/24/pdfs/ukpga_19700024 http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/1970/24/pdfs/ukpga_19700024 http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/1970/24/pdfs/ukpga_19700024 http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/1970/24/pdfs/ukpga_19700024 http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/1970/24/pdfs/ukpga_19700024

54 Douglas Logan, The Birth of a Pension Scheme: A History of the Universities Superannuation Scheme, 1985, p.62

55 HC Deb 30 March 1971 vol 814 cc1377-8 <u>https://api.parliament.uk/</u> historic-hansard/commons/1971/mar/30/b-pension-schemes

56 Douglas Logan, The Birth of a Pension Scheme: A History of the Universities Superannuation Scheme, 1985, pp.64-65

57 Douglas Logan, *The Birth of a Pension Scheme: A History of the Universities Superannuation Scheme*, 1985, pp.73-76, p.91, p.94

58 Douglas Logan, The Birth of a Pension Scheme: A History of the Universities Superannuation Scheme, 1985, pp.79-81

59 USS, Letter from Bill Galvin, 23 May 2018 https://bit.ly/2rTwf8m

60 Katie Scott, 'University of Southampton to close defined benefit scheme to future accrual', *Employee Benefits*, 4 June 2018 <u>https://www.employeebenefits.co.uk/issues/june-2018/university-southampton-future-accrual/</u>

61 Nick Hillman, *Quelling the Pensions Storm: Lessons from the past*, Policy Exchange, March 2008, p.14 <u>https://www.policyexchange.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2016/09/quelling-the-pensions-storm-mar-08-2.pdf</u>

62 Sandra Haurant, 'Maersk to meet £4.5m pension deficit', *Guardian*, 11 November 2003 <u>https://www.theguardian.com/business/2003/nov/11/</u> <u>money.pensions</u>

63 HC Deb 11 June 2003 vol 406 c683 <u>https://api.parliament.</u> uk/historic-hansard/commons/2003/jun/11/occupationalpensions#S6CV0406P0 20030611 HOC 136

64 Edmund Greaves, 'Just 19 FTSE 100 companies continue to provide final salary pensions', *Moneywise*, 2 January 2018 <u>https://www.moneywise.co.uk/news/2018-01-02/just-19-ftse-100-companies-continue-to-provide-final-salary-pensions</u>

65 Emmanouil Platanakisa and Charles Sutcliffe, 'Pension scheme redesign and wealth redistribution between the members and sponsor: The USS rule change in October 2011', *Insurance: Mathematics and Economics*, Volume 69, July 2016, pp.14-28 <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/</u> <u>S0167668715301189?via%3Dihub</u>

66 http://www.ucu.org.uk/circ/pdf/UCUHE228.pdf

67 Emmanouil Platanakisa and Charles Sutcliffe, 'Pension scheme redesign and wealth redistribution between the members and sponsor: The USS rule change in October 2011', *Insurance: Mathematics and Economics*, Volume 69, July 2016, p.25 <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/</u> <u>S0167668715301189?via%3Dihub</u> 68 Emmanouil Platanakisa and Charles Sutcliffe, 'Pension scheme redesign and wealth redistribution between the members and sponsor: The USS rule change in October 2011', *Insurance: Mathematics and Economics*, Volume 69, July 2016, p.25 fn.16 <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/</u> <u>S0167668715301189?via%3Dihub</u>

69 USS, Your guide to the Universities Superannuation Scheme, October 2018, p.8 <u>https://bit.ly/2F7LraB</u>

70 USS, 2017 Actuarial Valuation: A consultation with Universities UK on the proposed assumptions for the scheme's technical provisions and Statement of Funding Principles, 1 September 2018, p.22 <u>https://bit.ly/2scnalc</u>

71 Josephine Cumbo, 'UK universities retirement fund "weaker" than claimed, fears watchdog', *Financial Times*, 11 October 2017 <u>https://www.ft.com/content/210b1d6c-adbd-11e7-beba-5521c713abf4</u>

72 Hilary Salt and Derek Benstead, 'Report for UCU: Progressing the valuation of the USS', First Actuarial, 15 September 2017, p.3 and p.7 <u>https://www.ucu.org.uk/media/8705/Progressing-the-valuation-of-the-USS-First-Actuarial-Sep-17/pdf/firstactuarial progressing-valuation-uss_sep17.pdf</u>

73 Richard Adams, 'Universities strike blamed on vote by Oxbridge colleges', *Guardian*, 21 February 2018 <u>https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2018/</u> feb/21/universities-strike-blamed-on-vote-by-oxbridge-colleges

74 Universities UK response to the USS Technical Provisions consultation, 10 October 2017 <u>https://academicfreedom.watch/sites/default/files/2018-10/</u> UUK%20Response%20to%20USS-S.PDF

75 USS, 'UUK responds to USS's consultation on funding proposals', 14 November 2017 <u>https://www.uss.co.uk/how-uss-is-run/valuation/2017-valuation-updates/proposed-changes-to-future-uss-benefits</u>

76 Universities UK, 'Employers propose reforms to ensure USS pension scheme remains sustainable and attractive to members', 17 November 2018 <u>https://www.universitiesuk.ac.uk/news/Pages/Employers-propose-reforms-to-ensure-pension-scheme-remains-sustainable-and-attractive.aspx</u>

77 Professor John Kelly and 959 others, 'Letter: shrinking pensions could lead to recruitment disaster', *Times Higher Education*, 18 January 2018 <u>https://www.timeshighereducation.com/opinion/letter-shrinking-pensions</u>

78 Universities UK, *Revised UUK proposal to the JNC for future benefit reform*, 23 January 2018, p.6 <u>https://www.universitiesuk.ac.uk/policy-and-analysis/</u> <u>Documents/revised-UUK-proposal-to-the-JNC.pdf</u>

79 Paul Hamilton, 'Don't give up on USS?', Barnett Waddingham Blog, 22 November 2017 <u>https://www.barnett-waddingham.co.uk/comment-insight/blog/2017/11/22/dont-give-uss/</u>

80 UCU, Agreement reached between UCU and UUK under the auspices of ACAS, 12 March 2018 <u>https://www.ucu.org.uk/media/9300/Agreement-reached-between-UCU-and-UUK-under-the-auspices-of-ACAS/pdf/UCU</u><u>UUK agreement at ACAS 12 March Final.pdf</u>. In November 2018, the Government launched a consultation aimed at facilitating collective defined contribution pension schemes – see <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/</u><u>consultations/delivering-collective-defined-contribution-pension-schemes.</u>

81 *Report of the Joint Expert Panel*, September 2018, p.6 <u>http://www.ussjep.org.uk/files/2018/09/report-of-the-joint-expert-panel.pdf</u>

82 *Report of the Joint Expert Panel*, September 2018, p.11 <u>http://www.ussjep.org.uk/files/2018/09/report-of-the-joint-expert-panel.pdf</u>

83 *Report of the Joint Expert Panel*, September 2018, p.8 <u>http://www.ussjep.org.uk/files/2018/09/report-of-the-joint-expert-panel.pdf</u>

84 Josephine Cumbo, 'Backing for defined benefit pension scheme bucks trend', *Financial Times*, 27 September 2018 <u>https://www.ft.com/content/</u> <u>cae848dc-ba50-11e8-8274-55b72926558f</u>

85 *Report of the Joint Expert Panel*, September 2018, p.59 <u>http://www.ussjep.org.uk/files/2018/09/report-of-the-joint-expert-panel.pdf</u>

86 Letter from John Ralfe and 38 other people, 12 October 2018 <u>http://johnralfe.com/public/Sent_USS_Letter_Oct_12th_2018_39_Names_7_FINAL.pdf</u>

87 Universities UK, 'Response to Joint Expert Panel report on USS valuation', 13 September 2017 <u>https://www.universitiesuk.ac.uk/news/Pages/</u> <u>Response-to-Joint-Expert-Panel-report-on-USS-valuation.aspx</u>

88 Lizzy Buchan, 'University strikes: Ministers urged to step in to guarantee lecturers' pensions after mass walkouts', *Independent*, 24 February 2018 https://www.independent.co.uk/news/uk/politics/university-strike-lecturers-pensions-government-vince-cable-a8225801.html; Stuart Croft, 'USS strike: is it time to nationalise university pensions?', *Times Higher Education*, 26 February 2018 https://www.timeshighereducation.com/blog/uss-strike-it-time-nationalise-university-pensions

89 David Kingman, 'The privatisation of Royal Mail: what about the pension scheme?', Intergenerational Foundation, 25 September 2013 <u>http://www.if.org.uk/2013/09/25/the-privatisation-of-royal-mail-what-about-the-pension-scheme/</u>

90 HC Deb, 12 March 2018, cW <u>https://www.theyworkforyou.com/</u> wrans/?id=2018-03-06.131152.h

91 USS, 'Stakeholders withdraw proposed changes to USS benefits', 3 May 2018 <u>https://www.uss.co.uk/how-uss-is-run/valuation/2017-valuation-updates/stakeholders-withdraw-proposed-changes-to-uss-benefits</u>

92 USS, 'How the cost sharing rule will affect you', 25 July 2018 <u>https://www.uss.co.uk/how-uss-is-run/valuation/cost-sharing-update-proposed-changes-to-contribution-rates/how-the-cost-sharing-rule-will-affect-you</u>

93 USS, 'Concluding the 2017 valuation', 22 November 2018 <u>https://www.uss.co.uk/how-uss-is-run/valuation/2017-valuation-updates/concluding-the-2017-valuation</u>

94 USS, 2018 Actuarial Valuation: A consultation with Universities UK on the proposed assumptions for the scheme's Technical Provisions and Statement of Funding Principles, 2 January 2019, pp.17-18 <u>https://www.ussemployers.</u>

org.uk/sites/default/files/field/attachemnt/2018-technical-provisionsconsultation.pdf

95 USS, 'A discussion on the future of USS', 4 January 2019 <u>https://www.uss.</u> <u>co.uk/news/all-news/2019/01/a-discussion-on-the-future-of-uss</u>

96 Office for National Statistics, Occupational Pensions Schemes Survey, UK: 2017, 6 September 2018 <u>https://www.ons.gov.uk/</u> peoplepopulationandcommunity/personalandhouseholdfinances/ pensionssavingsandinvestments/bulletins/ occupationalpensionschemessurvey/uk2017

97 Gail Moss, 'UK charities rushing to shut costly DB schemes', *IPE*, 8 June 2018 <u>https://www.ipe.com/countries/uk/uk-charities-rushing-to-shutcostly-db-schemes/www.ipe.com/countries/uk/uk-charities-rushing-toshut-costly-db-schemes/10025124.fullarticle</u>

98 USS, Letter from Bill Galvin, 23 May 2018 https://bit.ly/2rTwf8m

99 Frank Mitchell Redington, 'Address, 27 October 1958', *Journal of the Institute of Actuaries*, no.85, 1959, p.9

100 University Grants Committee, *The Superannuation of University Teachers*, 1960, p.7

101 The Pensions Regulator, 'Valuing your scheme', accessed 5 January 2019 <u>https://www.thepensionsregulator.gov.uk/en/trustees/managing-db-benefits/funding/valuing-your-scheme</u>

102 *Report of the Joint Expert Panel*, September 2018, p.100 <u>http://www.ussjep.org.uk/files/2018/09/report-of-the-joint-expert-panel.pdf</u>

103 John Kay, 'Pensions are stuck in a doom loop', *Prospect*, 14 November 2018 <u>https://www.prospectmagazine.co.uk/magazine/pensions-are-stuck-in-a-doom-loop</u>

104 Nick Hillman, *Quelling the Pensions Storm: Lessons from the past*, Policy Exchange, March 2008 <u>https://www.policyexchange.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2016/09/quelling-the-pensions-storm-mar-08-2.pdf</u>

HEPI's recent publications

- lain Mansfield, The Impact of Selective Secondary Education on Progression to Higher Education, HEPI Occasional Paper 19, 10 January 2019
- 2. David Maguire and David Morris, *Homeward Bound: Defining, understanding and aiding 'commuter students'*, HEPI Report 114, 13 December 2018
- 3. Johnny Rich, *Fairer Funding: The case for a graduate levy*, HEPI Policy Note 10, 29 November 2018
- Nick Hillman, Jim Dickinson, Alice Rubbra and Zach Klamann, Where do student fees really go? Following the pound, HEPI Report 113, 22 November 2018
- 5. John Raftery, A University Turnaround: Adaptive Leadership at London Metropolitan University, 2014 to 2018, Policy Note 9, 18 October 2018
- 6. Alex Usher and Robert Burroughs, *Targeted tuition fees: Is meanstesting the answer?*, Alex Usher and Robert Burroughs, HEPI Report 112, 20 September 2018
- Mike Day and Jim Dickinson, David versus Goliath: The past, present and future of students' unions in the UK, with a Foreword by Doug Blackstock, HEPI Report 111, 6 September 2018
- 8. Nick Hillman, *Is 'progressive universalism' the answer? The new student funding arrangements in Wales*, HEPI Policy Note 8, 30 August 2018
- 9. Professor Dave Phoenix, *Filling in the biggest skills gap: Increasing learning at Levels 4 and 5*, HEPI Report 110, 23 August 2018
- Diana Beech, with a Foreword by Peter Tatchell, *Cracking the code:* A practical guide for university free speech policies, HEPI Report 109, 19 July 2018

- 11. Diana Beech, *Change is coming: how universities can navigate through turbulent political times*, HEPI Policy Note 7 (in conjunction with PwC), 7 June 2018
- 12. Jonathan Neves and Nick Hillman, *HEPI / Advance HE Student Academic Experience Survey 2018*, HEPI Report 108, 7 June 2018
- 13. Charlotte Freitag and Nick Hillman, *How different is Oxbridge?*, HEPI Report 107, 24 May 2018
- 14. Paul Clarke and Diana Beech (eds), *Reaching the parts of society universities have missed: A manifesto for the new Director of Fair Access and Participation*, HEPI Report 106, 10 May 2018
- 15. Nick Hillman, *Post-18 Review: 10 Points-of-Note on fixing the broken parts of our education and training system based on recent HEPI output*, Submission to the Review of Post-18 Education and Funding, 30 April 2018
- 16. lain Martin, Benchmarking widening participation: how should we measure and report progress?, HEPI Policy Note 6, 5 April 2018
- 17. Bahram Bekhradnia and Diana Beech, *Demand for Higher Education* to 2030, HEPI Paper 105, 15 March 2018
- Nick Hillman, Differential tuition fees: Horses for courses, HEPI Paper 104, 22 February 2018
- Professor Tan Chorh Chuan, Major shifts in global higher education: A perspective from Asia: 2017 HEPI Annual Lecture, HEPI Paper 103, 1 February 2018
- 20. Gavan Conlon, Maike Halterbeck and Jenna Julius, *The costs and benefits of international students by parliamentary constituency*, HEPI Paper 102, 11 January 2018
- 21. Tim Blackman, *What affects how much students learn?*, HEPI Policy Note 5, 8 January 2018

22. Sally Turnbull, A Guide to UK League Tables in Higher Education, HEPI Paper 101, 4 January 2018

Trustees

Professor Sir Ivor Crewe (Chair) Sir David Bell Dame Sandra Burslem Professor Sir Peter Scott Professor Dame Helen Wallace

Advisory Board

Mary Curnock Cook OBE Professor Dame Julia Goodfellow Professor Carl Lygo Professor David Maguire Professor Sally Mapstone

Partners

Advance HE **BPP University** Ellucian Elsevier iQ Student Accommodation Jisc Kaplan Mills & Reeve LLP Oracle Pearson **PwC Research England Times Higher Education** Tribal Unite Students **UPP Group Limited**

President Bahram Bekhradnia

The Universities Superannuation Scheme (USS) was founded in 1975, when it replaced an outdated set of pension arrangements for university staff.

The USS was stable for nearly four decades but, in recent years, it has undergone considerable turbulence. The causes include tighter pension regulations, growing life expectancy and lower financial returns. The proposed response to these changes from university employers culminated in one of the longest strikes in UK university history, which took place during 2018.

This report looks at the USS's origins, its history and the challenges it continues to face.

HEPI was established in 2002 to influence the higher education debate with evidence. We are UK-wide, independent and non-partisan. February 2019 ISBN 978-1-908240-48-4 Higher Education Policy Institute 99 Banbury Road, Oxford OX2 GJX Tel: 01865 284450 www.hepi.ac.uk

Printed in the UK by Oxuniprint, Oxford Typesetting: Steve Billington, www.jarmanassociates.co.uk